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MINUTES of the meeting of the CUSTOMER SERVICES SCRUTINY COMMITTEE held in the Council Chamber, Endeavour House, Ipswich on Tuesday 21 March 2006 at 10.30 am.

PRESENT:

Cllr Frank Warby – Chair

Cllr Sue Thomas – Vice Chair

Cllr Terry Clements, Cllr Harold Mangar, Cllr Tim Marks, Cllr Stefan Oliver, Cllr Kathy Pollard and Cllr Bryony Rudkin.

Cllr Clare Aitchison and Cllr Ben Redsell were unable to attend.

Prior to the start of the meeting the Chair welcomed Mrs A Rickwood, Head Teacher of Chantry High School, Ipswich and Steve Everson a student at the school who were attending for agenda item 3.

1. Declarations of Interest and dispensations

No declarations of interest or dispensations were reported.

2. Confirmation of minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 31 January 2005 were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

3. Suffolk county Council Web site

The Committee considered a report CS06/6 [copy in the minute book] inviting it to support the direction being taken to develop the Suffolk County Council web site. 

The Committee was advised on the background to the project. The original web site had been built in 1996 but by 2004, it had been agreed that a complete rebuild of the web site was necessary. A web migration team was set up just prior to the local elections in 2005 to carry out this task. The new web site has been built on one platform and individual directorates are now responsible for their own web pages. Migration had been achieved by moving half the existing pages from the old web site to the new one and then updating the pages with current information.

The Committee was advised that since the report had been published the Council had received a report from the Society of Information Technology Management (SOCITM), a professional association for ICT managers working in the public sector. SOCITM had carried out its annual survey of local authority web sites during November and December 2005. It had visited web sites managed by 468 councils throughout the UK. It had used a structured questionnaire approach to rate web sites and had ranked the Suffolk County Council web site 74th this year compared to 278th in the previous year. A summary of key elements of the report would be circulated to the Committee following the meeting.

The Committee was advised that future work would involve updating the web site as this was an on going task. The Council also recognised that the internal intranet system ‘COLIN’ needed to be updated, as only 17% of employees were able to access it. It was proposed that this would be replaced with an extranet system that would allow all employees to access a site via their home computers by providing them with an appropriate password.

The Chair advised the Committee that he and the Vice Chair had considered that it was important to get independent views on the web site. The Chair had invited a friend who built web sites for charities to comment on the web site. A report had been received that indicated that the main issue that needed to be addressed was to improve the search facility. 

The Chair welcomed the Head Teacher of Chantry High school and a student from the school. They advised the Committee that they had considered some of the questions in the report. They had found that the web site was easy to access but had also found that the search engine was difficult to use. They confirmed that they would have liked the web site to provide more details of things to do for young people and would also have preferred a contact address and telephone number to be listed on the home page. They did not like the colours of the website and felt that it was rather dull. The Chair, on behalf of the Committee thanked the witnesses for attending the meeting and providing them with their views on the web site.

In response to questions and comments the Committee was advised that reminders were sent to web editors on a regular basis advising them to review web pages to ensure that information had not become out of date. The Committee was also advised that the average number of viewings of individual web pages had not changed since transferring to the new web site. It was proposed that new web pages be provided for councillors and the ICT Reference Group had been asked to comment on these. The Committee was also advised that in order to score highly in reviews of the web site undertaken by the Office of the Deputy Prime Minister, strict guidelines on layouts and the use of language needed to be followed and that deviation from these could lead to decreased funding for future improvements.

The Committee supported the comments made by witnesses relating to the website which were: 

(a) the colours used on the web site should be changed, 

(b) the search facility on the web site was not reliable and needed improving, 

(c) additional facilities and more information should be provided for young people to encourage them to use the web site. 

In addition, the Committee also identified a number of areas where it considered changes could be made to the web site to provide better access to the general public these were as follows:

(d) Information on Councillors could be held in a better format – Details of Members Interest details should be typed in rather than forms being scanned.

(e) There was too much text on the home page and pictures should feature the stories on that page rather than general views of Suffolk.

(f) The A-Z and search features on the home page should be given more prominence.

(g) The web site should provide more information for young people and should provide them with more fun for them to encourage usage.

(h) Improvements could be made by providing explanations for people who were not experienced in using web sites so that they could find the information they required. Alternative keywords could be provided to allow an individual to find information e.g. Household waste, could be under bin collection.

(i) More detail should be provided on certain pages, e.g. locations of residential homes should be provided without the need for accessing individual pages to find an address.

(j) Links had been provided to District and Borough Council web sites but these web sites did not always provide answers to questions that had been raised. Steps should be taken to ensure that the County Council was not blamed for not providing the relevant information.

(k) More facilities should be provided to allow members of the public to provide feedback on the website as comments received invariably identified areas where improvements could be made. 

(l) The Cabinet Forward Plan was an important document and more prominence should be given to it.

Decision: The Committee accepted that progress had been made in developing the Suffolk County Council web site as a communication tool and agreed that the its comments detailed above, and those of witnesses should be considered when updating the web site.

Reason for decision: The Committee considered that that the additional improvements and features it had proposed would improve the Web site.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: Cllr Bryony Rudkin declared a personal interest as she was employed by the Improvement and Development Agency and that her responsibilities included some reviewing of web sites.

Dispensations: None reported.

4. Forward work Programme and Information Bulletin

The Committee received the Cabinet Forward Plan, its own forward work programme and the Information Bulletin [copies in the minute book].

In response to comments and questions the Committee agreed that it should regularly follow up on comments and actions that had been agreed on specific reports. It was therefore agreed that an item be added to the Committee’s forward work programme for September 2006 to report on progress made on developing the Suffolk County Council web site. 

The Committee also recognised that it was important to consider in more detail the forward work programme as this detailed areas and items to be considered at future meetings. It was agreed that at future meetings the Forward Work programme and Information Bulletin would be the first report on the agenda.

The Chair advised the Committee that he considered that it was important for the work of the committee to be considered by Cabinet on a regular basis. He proposed that a report should be taken to Cabinet as soon as possible to outline the work that had already been undertaken. The Committee supported this proposal. 

A concern was raised that an item on reviewing CSD /SCC back office re-engineering was still un-programmed. The Committee was advised that this topic could be one that was considered by the STP/CSD Joint Working Party in order to avoid any duplication of work. The Chair of the Committee and the Chair of the Joint Working Party had recently met to discuss workloads and it had been agreed that the Committee should refer items to the Joint Working Party where the topic was one that could be considered under its terms of reference.

Decision: The Committee received the Information Bulletin, the Cabinet Forward Plan and agreed that:

(a) the Chair would arrange for a report on the Committee’s work to be considered by Cabinet,

(b) the forward work programme should be the first report on the agenda at future meetings,

(c) an item be added to the forward work programme for 6 September 2006 meeting on progress made in developing the County Council web site.

Reason for decision: The Committee recognised the importance of the forward work programme and the need for its decisions to be brought to the attention of the Cabinet.

Alternative options: None considered.

Declarations of interest: None declared.

Dispensations: None reported.

The meeting closed at 11.44 am
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